
 
  
 Date of despatch: Monday, 10 January 2022 
 
To the Members of Slough Borough Council 
 

NOTICE OF MEETING 
 
Dear Councillor, 
 

You are summoned to attend an Extraordinary Meeting of the Council of this 
Borough which will be held at Herschel Grammar School, Northampton Avenue, 
Slough, SL1 3BW  on  Tuesday 18th January, 2022 at 7.00 pm, when the business 
in the Agenda below is proposed to be transacted. 
 

Yours faithfully 
 

 
JOSIE WRAGG  
Chief Executive 

 
AGENDA 

 
Apologies for Absence 

  PAGE  
1.   Declarations of Interest 

 
- 

 All Members who believe they have a Disclosable Pecuniary or other 
Interest in any matter to be considered at the meeting must declare that 
interest and, having regard to the circumstances described in Section 9 
and Appendix B of the Councillors’ Code of Conduct, leave the meeting 
while the matter is discussed. 
 

 

 
2.   Proposed move to whole Council elections and request to 

the Local Government Boundary Commission for England 
for a review of ward patterns 

1 - 14 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

Press and Public 
 
Press and Public Attendance and accessibility: You are welcome to attend this meeting which is open to the 
press and public, as an observer. You will however be asked to leave before any items in the Part II agenda 
are considered.  
 
Filming and recording: The law allows members of the public to take photographs, film, audio-record or 
tweet the proceedings at public meetings. Anyone proposing to do so is requested to advise the Democratic 
Services Officer before the start of the meeting. Filming or recording must be overt and persons filming should 
not move around the meeting room whilst filming nor should they obstruct proceedings or the public from 
viewing the meeting. The use of flash photography, additional lighting or any non-hand held devices, including 
tripods, will not be allowed unless this has been discussed with the Democratic Services Officer. 
 
Covid-19: To accommodate social distancing there is significantly restricted capacity and places for the public 
are very limited. Any members of the public who do wish to attend in person should are encouraged to contact 
the Democratic Services Officer before the meeting. 

 



 

SLOUGH BOROUGH COUNCIL 
 
REPORT TO:    Extraordinary Council                   
 
DATE:   18th January, 2022 
     
CONTACT OFFICER:    Angela Wakefield, Monitoring Officer 
 
(For all Enquiries)            07749 723 013 
     
WARD(S):   All 
 

PART I 
FOR DECISION 

 
PROPOSED MOVE TO WHOLE COUNCIL ELECTIONS AND REQUEST TO THE 
LOCAL GOVERNMENT BOUNDARY COMMISSION FOR ENGLAND FOR A REVIEW 
OF WARD PATTERNS 

 
1. Purpose of Report 

 
To advise Council on the results of the consultation on a move to whole Council 
elections; and on the actions flowing from the consultation results. 

 
2. Recommendations  

 
Council is requested to resolve: 
 
(a) That the Council move to whole Council elections to be held every four years, 

with the first such election to take place in May 2023.  
(b) To give notice to the Local Government Boundary Commission for England that 

it has resolved to move to whole council elections 
(c) To submit a request to the Local Government Boundary Commission for 

England to conduct an electoral review for the purpose of designing a pattern of 
wards consistent with the move to whole Council elections; accompanied by the 
Council Size Submission at Appendix A  

(d) To request the Secretary of State to exercise his powers under sections 15 (5) 
and (6) of the Local Government Act 1999 to make a Direction for the 
postponement for one year of the May 2022 elections of one third of Slough 
Borough Councillors and to extend terms of office accordingly. 

 
3. The Slough Joint Wellbeing Strategy, the JSNA and the Five Year Plan 
 
3a.    Slough Wellbeing Strategy Priorities  

 
Good governance arrangements will support all of the Slough Wellbeing Strategy 
Priorities and the JSNA. 

 
3b. Five Year Plan Outcomes 
 

The change to the electoral cycle and the outcome of  a Local Government Boundary 
Commission electoral review will support delivery of all five priority outcomes of the 
Five Year Plan.  
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AGENDA ITEM 2



 

 
 Outcome 1: Slough children will grow up to be happy, healthy and successful  
 Outcome 2: Our people will be healthier and manage their own care needs  
 Outcome 3: Slough will be an attractive place where people choose to live, work 
and stay  
 Outcome 4: Our residents will live in good quality homes  
 Outcome 5: Slough will attract, retain and grow businesses and investment to 
provide opportunities for our residents 

 
4.  Other Implications 

 
(a) Financial  

 
 4.1 Currently Slough funds an election in all voting areas within the Borough (other 

than Foxborough and Colnbook with Poyle) in three out of every four years. In years 
when Borough elections are combined with a national election (for example 
General, PCC) the cost of an election is shared.  On average the cost to Slough of 
running a combined election is £100k.  A standalone election by thirds costs 
approximately £187k. 

 
4.2 The cost of running a ‘whole’ Council election is estimated to be £210k.   
 
(b) Risk Management  
 
Recommendation 
from section 2 
above 

Risks/Threats/
Opportunities 

Current 
Controls 

Using the 
Risk 
Management 
Matrix Score 
the risk 

Future 
Controls 

That the Council 
move to whole 
Council elections to 
be held every four 
years, with the first 
such election to take 
place in May 
2023;to request the 
Secretary of State to 
exercise his powers 
to direct 
postponement for 
one year of the May 
2022; to give notice 
to the Local 
Government 
Boundary 
Commission for 
England that it has 
resolved to move to 
whole council 
elections; to submit 
a request to the 
Local Government 

Political, Legal 
& Regulatory 
risks 
associated 
with 
maintaining 
the status quo 

Existing 
scheme of 
elections 
by thirds. 

Likelihood – 
Very Low – 2 
Impact –  
Negligible – 2 
Risk Score - 
4 

Enhanced and 
strengthened 
governance. 
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Boundary 
Commission for 
England to conduct 
an electoral review. 
 

 
(c) Human Rights Act and Other Legal Implications  
 
There are no Human Rights Act implications arising from this report. 
 
The Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007 contains the 
following provisions on the change from a scheme of elections by thirds to a scheme 
of whole council elections: 
 
Section 32 Resolution for whole-council elections 
(1)     A district council in England that is subject to a scheme for elections by halves 

or by thirds may resolve that it is to be subject instead to the scheme for whole -
council elections under section 34. 

(2)     A resolution under this section is referred to in this Chapter as a “resolution for 
whole-council elections”. 

 
Section 33 Resolution for whole-council elections: requirements 
(1)     A council must comply with this section in passing a resolution for whole-

council elections. 
(2)     The council must not pass the resolution unless it has taken reasonable steps 

to consult such persons as it thinks appropriate on the proposed change. 
(3)     The resolution must be passed— 
(a)     at a meeting which is specially convened for the purpose of deciding the 

resolution with notice of the object, and 
(b)     by a majority of at least two thirds of the members voting on it. 
[(3A)  The resolution must specify the year for the first ordinary elections of the 

council at which all councillors are to be elected. 
 
Section 34 Scheme for whole-council elections 
(1)     On passing a resolution for whole-council elections, a council becomes subject 

to the following electoral scheme. 
(2)     Ordinary elections of the councillors of the council are to be held in - 
[(a)     the year specified under section 33(3A) in the resolution, and 
(b)     every fourth year afterwards]. 
(3)     All councillors are to be elected in each year in which ordinary elections are 

held. 
(4)     On the fourth day after ordinary elections are held - 
(a)     the councillors elected in those elections are to come into office, and 
(b)     the sitting councillors are to retire. 
[(4A)  Ordinary elections of councillors of the council under the previous electoral 

scheme are to be held in accordance with that scheme in any year that - 
(a)     is earlier than the year specified under section 33(3A) in the resolution for 

 whole-council elections, and 
(b)     is a year in which, under the previous electoral scheme, ordinary elections of 

 councillors of the council are due to be held. 
(4B)  In subsection (4A) “the previous electoral scheme” means the scheme for the 

 ordinary elections of councillors of the council that applied to it immediately 
 before it passed the resolution for whole-council elections.] 
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Section 35 Publicity 
(1)     A council must comply with this section as soon as practicable after passing a 

  resolution for whole-council elections. 
(2)     The council must produce an explanatory document. 
(3)     The council must make the explanatory document— 
(a)     available for public inspection at the council's principal office at all reasonable 

 times, and 
(b)     available to the public by such other means as the council thinks appropriate. 
(4)     The council must publicise these matters - 
(a)     that the council has become subject to the scheme for whole-council elections 

 under section 34; 
(b)     when elections will first take place in accordance with the scheme; 
(c)     how the explanatory document is available in accordance with subsection (3); 
(d)     the address of the council's principal office. 
(5)     It is for the council to decide how those matters are to be publicised. 
(6)     An explanatory document is a document which sets out details of the new 
 electoral scheme as it applies to the council. 

  
 Section 36 Notice to Local Government Boundary Commission for England 

(1)     A council must comply with this section as soon as practicable after passing a 
 resolution for whole-council elections. 
(2)     The council must give the Local Government Boundary Commission notice that 

it has passed the resolution.  
 

(d) Equalities Impact Assessment   
 
There is no identified need for an EIA at this stage. 

 
5. Supporting Information 
 

5.1  On 8th July 2021 the Council’s Electoral Cycle and Parliamentary Boundary 
Review Working Group resolved that there should be a public consultation during 
the Autumn of that year on a change to the electoral cycle.  
 

5.2  A consultation ran from 22 November 2021 until 1st January 2022, both online 
and in the form of hard copies delivered to every household in the Borough. It was 
entitled “Local elections – have your say” and invited views on whether the 
Council should change to whole council elections every four years or retain the 
existing system of election by thirds. 
 

5.3  There were 631 admissible responses to the consultation: 242 (38.35%) 
respondents supported retaining the existing system of election by thirds; 389 
(61.65%) respondents favoured a move to whole council election held every four 
years. Analysis of the consultation results is at Appendix B. 

 
5.4  In July 2021 the Secretary of State commissioned Jim Taylor to conduct a review 

of the strength of the Council’s governance arrangements and Mr Taylor’s report 
was published in September 2021.  Among Mr Taylor’s findings, he made the 
following observation: “Improvement for Slough BC will rely on stability in political 
leadership and it would be advisable that the council moves towards a four yearly 
election cycle at the earliest opportunity.”  This extract was later quoted in a letter 
to the Council’s Acting Chief Executive, dated 25th October 2021 from the Deputy 
Director, Local Government Stewardship at the Department for Levelling Up 
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Housing and Communities, in which the Council was invited to give its views on 
how best to achieve this. 

 
5.5  On 1st December 2021, the Secretary of State made Directions under sections 15 

(5) and 15 (6) of the Local Government Act 1999 and also appointed a Lead 
Commissioner and a Finance Commissioner for the purposes of the Directions. 
The covering letter advising the Acting Chief Executive of the Directions and the 
appointment of Commissioners included the comment that “The Secretary of 
State was pleased to note that the Authority has started to look at moving to 
whole council elections to be held in Slough every four years. This will be another 
matter on which the Authority should work closely with Commissioners and the 
Secretary of State is expecting updates from his Commissioners. The Secretary 
of State is clear that moving to whole council elections will be an important step in 
the Authority’s recovery”. 
 

5.6  The Directions strongly recommend an early move to whole council elections; 
and to work closely with the Commissioners in the process. The Commissioners 
have commented that they are pleased with the work the Council is doing in this 
regard. The Lead Commissioner has given his view that the Council must move to 
a four yearly cycle of whole council elections at the earliest opportunity, namely 
May 2023, and that the change should be accompanied by a revised pattern of 
wards, meaning that the Local Government Boundary Commission for England 
(LGBCE) should be requested to conduct an electoral review at the earliest 
opportunity. The LGBCE is next due to meet on 20th January 2022 and has given 
an indication that it would be prepared to accept the Council’s request for review, 
subject to Council’s decision at its extraordinary meeting on 18th January. 

 
5.7 The three Parish Councils within the Borough all operate on a four yearly election 

cycle of whole council elections and their next scheduled elections are to be held 
in May 2023. 

 
6. Comments of Other Committees and of the Commissioners 
 

This report was considered at a meeting of the Member Working Group on the 
Electoral Cycle and Parliamentary Boundary Review on 6th January 2022. Members 
noted the results of the consultation on the elections cycle which ran from 22nd 
November 2021 until 1st January 2022. Members gave their unanimous support to 
recommendations (a) to (c) and adopted a neutral position as to recommendation (d), 
commenting that they would leave this as a matter purely for Council to vote upon at 
its Extraordinary Meeting on 18th January 2022. 
 
The Commissioners’ comments are set out at 5.6 above. 

               
7. Conclusion 
 

A move to a scheme of four yearly, whole council elections with effect from May 2023 
will meet the Secretary of State’s expectations and achieve an important step in the 
Council’s recovery. If the Council is to adopt the new elections cycle, it would be an 
imprudent use of public funds to hold the scheduled election of one third of 
Councillors in May 2022. The Council should also have regard to the Lead 
Commissioner’s view that a change to the elections cycle prompts the need for an 
electoral review. 
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8. Appendices  
 

‘A’ Proposed Council Size Submission (TO FOLLOW) 
 

‘B’      Analysis of consultation responses.    
 

9. Background Papers  
 

1.    DLUHC (formerly MHCLG) Governance Review dated September 2021,        
published 25th October 2021 

2.    DLUHC “minded to” letter dated 25th October 2021 
3.    DLUHC letter dated 1st December 2021 
4.    Slough Borough Council: Directions made under the Local Government Act 1999 

dated 1st December 2021 
5.    Slough Borough Council: Explanatory Memorandum dated 1st December 2021 
6.    Slough Borough Council: Commissioner appointment letters dated 1st December 

2021. 
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Elections Survey 
Summary – January 2022

Strategy & Improvement
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Question 1:

• Source: Survey Monkey 
Extract 07/01/2022
• Total respondents 637
• 6 respondents 
inadmissible
• Revised total 631 

• Majority support 
Election by thirds

242389

Number of Respondents

Election by thirds (current
system)

Whole council elections
(new system)
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% of 
Respondents

• Source: Survey Monkey 
Extract 07/01/2022

38.35%

61.65%

% of Election Response

Election by thirds (current
system)

Whole council elections
(new system)
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Question 2: 
Answers

• Source: Survey Monkey 
Extract 07/01/2022
• From the 631 admissible 
responses 287 submitted 
an answer
• This represents a 45.8% 
conversion rate of 
responding to this 
question

38.35%

61.65%

% of Election Response

Election by thirds (current
system)

Whole council elections
(new system)
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Key Summary 
Headlines

• Cost savings by moving to a four-
year cycle

• Change cycle is more efficient if 
moved to a four-year cycle

• Provides a greater efficiency to 
planning cycle

• Provides greater transparency
• Community engagement likely to 

rise
• Risk of lack of rotation
• Risk is that there is a longer 

period of inadequacy and 
opportunity to address 
community needs
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Key Summary Headlines

• Residents unhappy with mismanagement of funds

• Want creative ideas which are sustainable

• Savings to be made

• Accountability from Councilors

• Continuity around services

• Feel that elections more frequently will save 
money in the long term
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Slough Elections Survey by Vote
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